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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal and the claimant cross-appeals

an administrative law judge’s opinion filed June 12, 2013. 

The administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

he sustained compensable injuries to his neck and head, but

that the claimant did not prove he sustained “a compensable

closed-head injury.”  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant proved he was entitled to reasonably
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necessary medical treatment and temporary total disability

benefits.   

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved by a preponderance

of the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to

his head and neck.  We find that the claimant proved he was

entitled to reasonably necessary medical treatment and

temporary total disability benefits.  

I.  HISTORY

The testimony of Curtis Creekbaum, now age 59,

indicated that he was involved in a motor vehicle accident

while working for another employer in approximately 2001. 

The claimant treated with Dr. Kipton L. Garrett at the

Veterans Health Administration beginning in November 2001. 

A Radiology Report on November 14, 2001 indicated a clinical

history of “Whiplash injury.”  The impression from an x-ray

of the claimant’s cervical spine on November 14, 2001 was

“1.  Evidence of chronic disc disease at the level of C5-6

and C6-7 with narrowing of the 6th intervertebral neural

foramina on the left and the 5th intervertebral neural

foramina on the right.”



CREEKBAUM - G010523 3

The claimant was hospitalized from July 25-29, 2005

with the diagnosis, “Axis I: Major depressive d/o.  Mood d/o

due to general medical condition (benign monoclonal

gammapathy).”  The claimant was also diagnosed with “PTSD

1994, Hyperlipidemia, chronic low back pain, and L4-L5

repair with nylon discs 1980.”  It was noted at that time,

“Pt has been depressed for a few months and it had worsened

over the last few days prior to admission, exacerbated by

marital and job problems....Vet is currently going through a

difficult phase of life having to deal with his medical

problem being diagnosed with benign monoclonal gammapathy

last month.  His wife’s chronic problems of excessive

gambling which has riped (sic) him off his savings.  He is

currently unemployed and dreads for the worse to come.”  

The record indicates that the claimant was prescribed

Terazosin no later than March 19, 2009.  It was noted

regarding the prescription, “5MG cap take one capsule by

mouth at bedtime for prostate/May cause lightheadedness when

standing.”  It was also noted on March 19, 2009, “Takes his

pain meds only at night when he is on the road.”  

The claimant’s testimony indicated that he became

employed with the respondent-employer, Bill Davis Trucking,
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Inc., in approximately August 2010.  The parties stipulated

that the employment relationship existed on December 2,

2010.  The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Mr. Creekbaum, will you briefly tell us what
you remember about a fall that occurred while you
were in the employment of Bill Davis on December
the 2nd of 2010?

A.  Yes, sir.  I’d swapped driving positions with
my co-driver about somewhere between 10 and 11
o’clock, west of Oklahoma City.  I started
driving.  I drove to about three o’clock in the
morning, I started getting tired, I decided to
take a nap, we were ahead of schedule, so I
stopped to take a nap.  I had taken a nap for
approximately, I figure it was close to two hours,
I woke up, I sat up, my wife woke up, she asked me
what I was doing.  I said, I’m getting up and
getting ready to drive again....I kissed her, I
turned around and I reached for the closet wall,
which is like a hand-hold, there’s a hand-hold
formed in it.  It’s stiff, ridged.  I went to step
down, and that’s the last thing I remember until
they picked me up out of the floor.  I went to
step down for the step and I believe I missed the
step, is what I believe happened.

Karen Creekbaum, the claimant’s wife, testified on

direct examination:

Q.  Do you recall an incident that occurred on
December 2nd, 2010, when Mr. Creekbaum fell out of
a sleeper?

A.  Yes, sir....Curt and I, we laid down and got
up on the top bunk, me in the back, him in the
front, and went to sleep and I guess - I’m not
sure how long it was, three or four hours later, I
felt him moving around and I asked him what he was
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doing, and he said, I’m going to get up and drive
for a little while....We talked for a couple of
more minutes, and he turned around and gave me a
kiss and then turned around and proceeded like
normal to get down off of the bunk, took a hold
of where he usually grabs a hold with his hand,
went to step down and the next thing I realized,
he was on his head in the floor.  

Q.  So you actually saw him in the process of
getting out of the sleeper?

A.  Yes, sir.  

Q.  Now, you say he went to step down, do you know
what he was going to step down onto?

A.  There’s a - like a half circle spot where you
can step down onto, that’s what we use as a step
to get up and to get down....It’s not real big,
but there’s a little step there....

Q.  So all you actually saw was him turn and grab
some kind of device to help him get down out of
the sleeper?

A.  And started to turn his body, you know, so his
feet would hit the floor and -

Q.  And what’s the next thing that you saw?

A.  I heard, but - 

Q.  Okay.  What did you hear?

A.  A thud.  I set up and I said, what happened,
and I didn’t get a response, and I went to get
myself down off the bunk, and about that time,
Ray, his co-driver that was sleeping in the bottom
bunk, was in the process, I guess he had heard it
too, of trying to get up, and he actually helped
me down and he had - Curt had blood running down
his face and so I went to grab - I can’t remember
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what I grabbed even to, you know, wipe his face
and stuff....

Q.  It appears that he showed up at the emergency
room that same day, did y’all take him to the
emergency room?

A.  Yes.    

The claimant received emergency treatment on December

2, 2010:

56 y.o. male presents after falling off the top
bunk of the sleeper of his semi-truck.  He does
not remember the fall.  Per wife he was
unconscious x 4 minutes & bleeding from his head. 
Able to ambulate to clinic following accident. 
Uncertain why he fell.  C/O pleuritic chest pain,
comes & goes, left side of his chest.  Also with
paresthesias ulnar distribution of left hand,
headache - occipital, and neck pain.  

An additional emergency department history at that time

indicated, “Fall from top bunk of unknown cause.

+LOC....Possible syncope.”  The Emergency Department

Physician Chart indicated that the claimant’s accident was

not related to alcohol or drugs.  A physical examination

appeared to show a three centimeter laceration to the

claimant’s occipital scalp.  A physician’s diagnosis was “1. 

Syncope.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

December 2, 2010, with the following findings:
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Multilevel cervical degenerative changes, with
neural foraminal narrowing, anterior vertebral
body osteophytes and posterior disc osteophyte
complexes, are noted.  Effacement of the anterior
CSF space is seen at the C3-C4 through the C6-C7
levels.  The cervical vertebral body alignment is
unremarkable.  There is increased T2 signal
intensity in the deep interspinous ligaments at
the C5-C6 and C6-C7 levels.  Increased T2 signal
intensity edema is also seen at the C2 through C5
supraspinatus ligaments.  No areas of abnormal
signal intensity are identified within the
vertebral body marrow spaces, disk spaces or the
cervical spinal cord.  Incidental note is made of
a focus of pontine gliosis.

IMPRESSION:
1.  Multilevel deep interspinous and supraspinous
cervical ligamentous edema, likely secondary to
recent injury.  Clinical correlation is suggested. 

2.  Multilevel cervical degenerative changes, as
described above.

A CT of the claimant’s cervical spine was also done on

December 2, 2010, with the impression, “1.  Negative for

acute fracture or subluxation of the cervical spine.  2. 

Chronic findings as described.”    

A CT of the claimant’s head/brain was taken on December

2, 2010, with the following findings:

There is no acute intracranial hemorrhage, mass
lesion or mass effect.  The ventricular system is
unremarkable and there is no abnormal extra-axial
fluid collection.  

There is no CT evidence of chronic white matter
change.  There are minimal age related
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involutional changes.  There are trace
atherosclerotic vascular calcifications present.

The osseous structures are intact and the
visualized portions of the paranasal sinuses and
mastoid air cells are well pneumatized.  There are
post traumatic changes to the nasal bones without
overlying soft tissue thickening which likely
represent chronic changes.

IMPRESSION:
1.  No acute intracranial hemorrhage or CT
evidence of acute osseous injury.  There are
moderately irregular nasal bones bilaterally which
have an appearance consistent with remote injury. 
Correlate with clinical point tenderness.

A physician’s assistant noted on December 3, 2010, “Pt

not to drive until cleared by MD’s.”    

Dr. Garrett examined the claimant on December 8, 2010:

While trucking in New Mexico, was sleeping in top
rig bunk from 4-7 AM; woke up on Thursday 12/2,
jumped down from the bunk, then fell forward,
striking head at left frontoparietal area,
sustaining small scalp laceration, but had LOC for
? period; EMT’s took him to Univ of New Mexico
HSC, where several scans were done, including MRI
of the cervical spine.  No fracture was seen.  He
was diagnosed with c-spine strain and they were
concerned he might have syncope which caused the
fall.  He was placed in a rigid cervical collar
and instructed to follow-up here.  He has some
tingling of 3 fingers of the left hand, and this
is improving slowly.  He has a little amnesia for
the event, though that is improving.  Wife says
that for two days, his memory was foggy, and that
is improving as well.  Has some headaches and
light sensitivity....

He has classic symptoms of postconcussion
syndrome.  It can take up to eight weeks to begin
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to see improvement in these symptoms (sometimes
longer).  He is unable to work until these
symptoms improve.  Any consideration you could
extend to him while he is recovering is
appreciated.

    
Dr. Garrett arranged additional diagnostic testing and

stated, “I do not think he had syncope as the cause of his

fall, but will check an ECHO and a Holter.  After films,

refer to PT for neck mobility exercises.  Gapapentin 300mg

TID ordered for pain.  He should not drive, operate heavy

equipment, or do anything risky (ladders, etc.) for 6 weeks. 

His prognosis is good for recovery, though time will tell

how long it will take.”    

A CT of the claimant’s head was taken on December 8,

2010, with the following radiographic interpretation:

There is no mass effect, no shift of the midline,
and no hydrocephalus.  No intra -or extraaxial
hemorrhage.  The paranasal sinuses and mastoid air
cells are clear.
Impression: Normal noncontrast head CT.  
Primary Diagnostic Code: Normal.  

A CT of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

December 8, 2010, with the impression, “Cervical spinal

spondylosis with canal stenosis and bilateral neural

foraminal narrowing most pronounced at C5-6 and C6-7

levels.”
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Dr. Garrett noted on February 16, 2011, “I am the

primary care provider for Mr. Curtis Creekbaum.  On December

2, 2010, while on a trucking run in New Mexico, he struck

his head and suffered a concussion.  Afterwards, he

developed classic postconcussion syndrome.  He has improved

to the point that he can return to work as a truck driver.”

The claimant followed up at a Veterans Health

Administration Hematology And Oncology Clinic on May 17,

2011.  The claimant was reported as stating, “I am feeling

fine.”  The claimant was diagnosed as having post-concussion

syndrome, neck pain, adjustment disorder with depression,

hypogonadism, insomnia, benign hypertrophy of prostrate,

benign monoclonal gammopathies, hyperlipidemia, and chronic

back pain.  The claimant received a chemotherapy injection.  

Brian Wade Tankersley, PA saw the claimant on September

7, 2011 and diagnosed “Major Depressive Disorder Recurrent;

mild to moderate without psychosis.”  The claimant followed

up with Brian Tankersley on October 18, 2011: “Vet seen for

six week med check after initiating titrating dose of

venlafaxine to treat mood issues.  He has been compliant

with daily dosing and is taking 150mg every morning.  He

reports he can feel the medication working.  He states his
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mood has improved by 45%.  He goes on to state that he is

not nearly as irritable.  He is able to make decisions and

concentrate.  He is less anxious.  He notices significant

improvement in his energy levels.  He went back to over the

road trucking and is enjoying this much more.  He is happy

with meds and agrees to continue taking.”

Dr. Garrett’s assessment on January 20, 2012 was “1. 

Postconcussion syndrome with post-traumatic migraine-type

headaches.  2.  Recurrent nightmares.  3.  Lateral

epicondylitis.  4.  Trigger finger.  5.  Osteoarthritis,

generalized.”

Dr. Han Soe, a psychiatrist with the Veterans Health

Administration, examined the claimant on April 24, 2012:

New pt.  Patient is a 57 year old male with
history of depression, borderline OSA, post
concussion syndrome SERVICE CONNECTED & - NONE
FOUND referred by Brian.  Pt reports the dreams
about his service time are coming back and he
just wants the nightmares to stop.  The veteran
states it’s been going on for years but started
when he got out of the service and became
worse....

Pt reports he had an accident 14 months ago from
fall with subsequent post concussion headaches
since.  He was hospitalized in Albuquerque, NM for
4 days.  Pt reports worsening of short-term memory
since this accident along with increase in
Topiramate although memory problem preceded the
concussion.  He says he can’t remember what
happened in childhood and birthdays of his
daughters.  
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Dr. Soe’s assessment included “PTSD (Provisional)” and

“Alcohol Dependence, active.”  Dr. Soe’s treatment plan

included adjustments in the claimant’s medication and

individual counseling.  

A pre-hearing order was filed on January 7, 2013.  The

claimant’s contentions were, “1.  The claimant contends that

on December 2, 2010, he sustained injury to his head and

neck as a result of a fall that occurred inside a tractor-

trailer rig in which he was required to be as part of his

employment duties.  2.  The claimant is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from December 3, 2010

until at least February 16, 2011, and reasonably necessary

medical treatment.  3.  The claimant contends that his

attorney is entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”  

The respondents’ contentions were, “1.  The respondents

contend that the claimant is not entitled to the requested

benefits because the claimant cannot establish that he

sustained accidental injuries causing internal or external

harm to his body which arose out of and in the course of his

employment with the respondent-employer on or about December

2, 2010.  2.  The respondents further contend that the

claimant’s fall, resulting in his alleged injuries, was the

result of either a pre-existing condition or, alternatively,
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was idiopathic in nature.  3.  The respondents reserve the

right to supplement this response.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Whether the claimant sustained compensable
injuries to his head and neck.
2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to reasonably
necessary medical treatment.
3.  Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary
total disability benefits.
4.  Whether the claimant is entitled to a
controverted attorney’s fee.

A hearing was held on March 14, 2013.  The claimant

testified regarding his physical condition, “A lot of times

I have stiffness in the neck, I can’t turn my head fully

[or] rotate it left or right.  I have severe headaches.  I

have a lot of times, you know, I can’t sit - get the

shoulder, my whole left shoulder and my neck, all of this is

- I have to keep packed in ice sometimes if it would - I

would - you know, I’m - I mean, when it starts to bother me. 

It’s just a lot of pain.”  The claimant testified that he

was receiving medical treatment for a “traumatic brain

injury.”    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on June

12, 2013.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant sustained compensable injuries to his neck and

head, but that the claimant did not sustain “a compensable
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closed-head injury.”  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant was entitled to reasonably necessary

medical treatment and temporary total disability benefits. 

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission and the

claimant cross-appeals.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... 
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.
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2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  Claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that he suffered compensable injuries to his neck,

and to his head in the form of a laceration.  4.  Claimant

has not proven by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable closed-head injury.”  The Full

Commission reviews an administrative law judge’s decision de

novo, and it is the duty of the Full Commission to conduct

its own fact-finding independent of that done by an

administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus., 55 Ark.

App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full Commission makes

its own findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230,

792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that

he sustained a compensable injury to his head and neck.  The

claimant became employed with the respondent-employer in

about August 2010, and the parties stipulated that the
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employment relationship existed on December 2, 2010.  The

claimant testified that, after driving in the course of

employment, he stopped the truck and took a nap in the

sleeper compartment.  After sleeping for approximately two

hours, the claimant arose and attempted to exit the sleeper

compartment in order to resume driving.  The claimant

testified, “I reached for the closet wall, which is like a

hand-hold, there’s a hand-hold formed in it....I went to

step down, and that’s the last thing I remember until they

picked me up out of the floor.  I went to step down from the

step and I believe I missed the step, is what happened.”  

Karen Creekbaum, the claimant’s wife, was present with

the claimant on December 2, 2010 and corroborated the

claimant’s testimony.  Ms. Creekbaum testified that the

claimant “proceeded like normal to get down off of the bunk,

took a hold of where he usually grabs a hold with his hand,

went to step down and the next thing I realized, he was on

his head in the floor.”  In workers’ compensation cases, the

Commission functions as the trier of fact.  Blevins v.

Safeway Stores, 25 Ark. App. 297, 757 S.W.2d 569 (1988). 

The determination of the credibility and weight to be given

a witness’s testimony is within the sole province of the

Commission.  Murphy v. Forsgren, Inc., 99 Ark. App. 223, 258
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S.W.3d 794 (2007).  The Commission is not required to

believe the testimony of the claimant or any other witness

but may accept and translate into findings of fact only

those portions of the testimony it deems worthy of belief. 

Farmers Co-op v. Biles, 77 Ark. App. 1, 69 S.W.3d 899

(2002).

The Full Commission finds that both the claimant and

his wife were credible witnesses with regard to the

accidental injury occurring on December 2, 2010.  The

evidence demonstrates that the claimant slipped and fell

while performing employment services on that date.  The

respondents argue on appeal that the accident was caused by

“either a pre-existing condition or an idiopathic fall.” 

The Arkansas Supreme Court has distinguished injuries

suffered from unexplained causes and injuries sustained from

idiopathic causes:

We first note that injuries sustained due to an
unexplained cause are different from injuries
where the cause is idiopathic.  An idiopathic fall
is one whose cause is personal in nature, or
peculiar to the individual.  1 LARSON, WORKERS’
COMPENSATION LAW, §§ 12.11 (1998); see also Kuhn
v. Majestic Hotel, 324 Ark. 21, 918 S.W.2d 158
(1996); Little Rock Convention & Visitors Bur. v.
Pack, 60 Ark. App. 82, 959 S.W.2d 415 (1997); 
Moore v. Darling Store Fixtures, 22 Ark. App. 21,
732 S.W.2d 496 (1987).  Because an idiopathic fall
is not related to employment, it is generally not
compensable unless conditions related to
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employment contribute to the risk by placing the
employer in a position, which increases the
dangerous effect of the fall.  LARSON, supra.

  
Whitten v. Edward Trucking/Corporate Solutions, 87 Ark.

App. 112, 189 S.W.3d 82 (2004), citing ERC Contractor Yard &

Sales v. Robertson, 335 Ark. 63, 977 S.W.2d 212 (1998).  A

workers’ compensation claimant bears the burden of proving

that his injury was the result of an accident that arose in

the course of his employment, and that it grew out of, or

resulted from the employment.  Moore v. Darling Fixtures,

supra.  “Arising out of the employment” refers to the origin

or cause of the accident, while “in the course of

employment”refers to the time, place, and circumstances

under which the injury occurred.  See Little Rock Convention

& Visitors Bur., supra.  When a truly unexplained fall

occurs while the employee is on the job and performing the

duties of his employment, the injury resulting therefrom is

compensable.  Id.

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant’s injury on December 2, 2010 was not idiopathic

and was not caused by a pre-existing condition.  The

preponderance of evidence does not demonstrate that the

claimant’s slip-and-fall on December 2, 2010 was caused by

syncope related to the claimant’s prostate medication.  The
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record instead shows that the claimant simply slipped and

fell while performing his employment services as a driver

for the respondent-employer.  We note Dr. Garrett’s opinion

on December 8, 2010, “I do not think he had syncope as the

cause of his fall.”  The Commission has the authority to

accept or reject a medical opinion and to determine its

probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark.

App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).  We find in the present

matter that Dr. Garrett’s opinion is supported by the record

and is entitled to significant evidentiary weight.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he

sustained a compensable injury on December 2, 2010.  The

claimant proved that he sustained an accidental injury

causing physical harm to his head and neck.  The injury

arose out of and in the course of employment, required

medical services, and resulted in disability.  The injury

was caused by a specific incident and was identifiable by

time and place of occurrence on December 2, 2010.  The

claimant also established a compensable injury supported by

objective findings not within the claimant’s voluntary

control.  The three-centimeter laceration to the claimant’s

occipital scalp reported on December 2, 2010 was objective

medical evidence establishing a compensable injury to the
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claimant’s head.  The “cervical ligamentous edema” reported

on December 2, 2010 was objective medical evidence

establishing a compensable injury to the claimant’s neck.    

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission.  Wright

Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750

(1984).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  Claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that all of the treatment of his compensable head

and neck injuries that is in evidence was reasonable and

necessary.”  The Full Commission affirms this finding.  The

claimant proved that he sustained a compensable injury to

his head and neck on December 2, 2010.  The claimant

subsequently began receiving treatment for a head laceration
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and cervical edema.  We find that all of the treatment of

record provided in connection with these compensable

injuries was reasonably necessary.  Dr. Garrett noted on

December 8, 2010, “He has classic symptoms of postconcussion

syndrome.”  We recognize that a CT of the claimant’s

head/brain on December 2, 2010 showed “No acute intracranial

hemorrhage or CT evidence of acute osseous injury.” 

Additionally, a CT of the claimant’s head on December 8,

2010 was normal.  

Nevertheless, although objective medical findings are

required to establish the existence and extent of an injury,

objective medical findings are not required to establish

causation.  Qualserv Corp. v. Rich, 2011 Ark. App. 548. 

Medical evidence on causation is not required in every case. 

Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. VanWagner, 337 Ark. 443, 990 S.W.2d

522 (1999).  In the present matter, the claimant established

a compensable injury to his head, i.e., the three-centimeter

laceration to his occipital scalp.  The claimant established

a compensable injury to his neck in the form of cervical

edema.  Dr. Garrett, a treating physician, subsequently

diagnosed post-concussion syndrome and post-traumatic

headaches.  There are no medical opinions of record

contradicting or disputing Dr. Garrett’s diagnoses.  The
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instant claimant was not required to prove post-concussion

syndrome or post-traumatic headaches by medical evidence

supported by objective findings.  The claimant therefore

proved that treatment for post-concussion syndrome and post-

traumatic headaches as recommended by Dr. Garrett was

reasonably necessary in connection with the compensable

injuries to the claimant’s head and neck.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his head and neck.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant’s compensable injury was

not idiopathic and did not result from a pre-existing

condition.  The claimant proved that all of the medical

treatment of record provided after the compensable injury,

including Dr. Garrett’s treatment for post-concussion

syndrome and post-traumatic headaches, was reasonably

necessary in connection with the compensable injury.  The

claimant proved that he remained within a healing period and

was totally incapacitated from earning wages from December

3, 2010 to February 16, 2011.  The claimant therefore proved

he was entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

December 3, 2010 to February 16, 2011.  The claimant’s
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attorney is entitled to fees for legal services in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl. 2002).  For

prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the claimant’s

attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five hundred

dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.


